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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
For the agenda, click here.

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 8th June 2015 7.30pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr H Brown
Cllr S Edwards





Cllr R Coombs 

Cllr K Hopkins





Cllr P Halse

Cllr J McNally





Cllr V Howard
Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr J Lake
Cllr J Taylor





Cllr A Mountjoy
Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr G Smith








Cllr K Smith








In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (Devon County Council), Cllr Phil Twiss (East Devon District Council), Cllr Dean Barrow (East Devon District Council)
47 members of the public

2 members of the press – Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pullmans)
Lewis Ward, Devon County Council Transport Planning Officer

Chris Bonnett, Jacobs, Consultant Engineer

Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Father Gerald Wilson
Students from Honiton Community College were presented by the Mayor with certificates for outstanding achievement together with gift tokens from the Town Council and badges from the Principal of the Community College.

The majority of the members of the public left with only 4 remaining.

15/100
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr L Harvey-Ingram (P) due to being unwell.

Cllr P Diviani (DCC), Cllr M Allen (EDDC), Cllr J O’Leary (EDDC) and Cllr D Foster (EDDC) also sent their apologies.

15/101
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr H Brown – Chairman of Honiton Youth Club (P)

15/102
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council Annual General meeting held on 18th May 2015
The following amendments were agreed:

Page 720 15/82 Cllr Mountjoy seconded the proposal for Cllr Peter Hale’s nomination for Town Mayor.

Page 720 15/82 replaces the word shot with short.

Add thanks to Cllr Halse as retiring Mayor.

The amended minutes of the Town Council Annual General meeting held on 18th May 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chair declared the meeting out of session

15/103
Police Report


Unfortunately the Police were unable to attend and a report had not been provided.

15/104
Reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Randall-Johnson welcomed the new Mayor and Town Councillors. A report was being presented to Devon County Council Cabinet regarding concessionary bus routes and was as a result of public consultation that took place earlier in the year. The whole report was to be scrutinised by the committee and so Cllr Randall-Johnson requested that she be contacted before the meeting if anyone had any concerns.

Cllr Twiss introduced himself and Cllr Barrow and also congratulated Town Councillors for being elected. He informed Town Councillors that following the EGM it had been agreed not to suspend the relocation plans and that the move was anticipated in 2017, bring 300 jobs to Honiton.
Cardboard and mixed plastics re-cycling contract negotiations were taking place with 7 potential suppliers and that the scheme was being trialled in Feniton and Exmouth. It was anticipated that normal (landfill) bin collection would take place every 3 – 4 weeks. A report was being presented to EDDC Cabinet on 17th June.
Cllr Twiss also informed the Town council that 99.8% of rent due was collected on time and that all car parks were used very well over the Easter period – more (25%) were choosing to pay via the “Parkmobile” mobile phone app.

Concerns were raised about: 

· frequency of normal (landfill) bin collection  

· people having different needs and will this be taken into account

· timescales and feedback opportunity

· frequency of collection of food waste and general re-cycling.

Cllr Twiss confirmed that there were practical solutions such as sharing with neighbours, larger families being provided with additional bins and the frequency food waste and general re-cycling collection was to remain the same.
Cllr Barrow informed the Town Council that this was his first meeting. He explained his responsibilities were vice-chair of Audit/Governance Committee and a member of the Licensing Committee. He was also keen to progress re-cycling and confirmed that it was expected that cardboard would be re-cycled in large plastic sacks.

All County and Ward Members were thanked for attending.

15/105
Short presentation by Lewis Ward, Transport Planning Officer at Devon County Council and Chris Bonnett, Consultant Engineer for Jacobs regarding the proposed road improvements at Turk’s Head Junction resolution for a response to the consultation for the proposed improvements
Mr Ward gave a presentation on the proposed layout at Turk’s Head and informed the Town Council that this junction was complex as it involved Devon Count Council Highways and Highways England (formerly known as Highways Agency) as the slip lane was a trunk road and extended to Turk’s Head Lane.

Mr Ward also informed the Town Council that 50% of the funding was obtained through section 106 agreements along with land contribution and therefore money and land was in place to complete the work.
Proposals for either a roundabout or traffic lights were considered and it was of both DCC and Highway England’s professional opinion that a roundabout was a more suitable option as the purpose of the proposal was to avoid collisions as well as the safety of traffic and pedestrians.
The zebra crossing was positioned as per the legal requirement of 5m from a roundabout and moving it further away could mean that pedestrians would seek alternative shorter routes across the road. However DCC will consider moving it by another 5m as it may help to keep the roundabout clear if a large vehicle had stopped at the Zebra.
Concerns were raised for the safety of pedestrians crossing the road on Turks Head Lane and various possibilities were discussed at length. Mr Ward re-iterated that this proposal was in line with statistical evidence that was available at this moment in time.

A member of public and resident of a property very close to the junction was concerned about the narrow point of access going towards the High Street and that it would be very hard to reverse out from a driveway of the numerous properties along this road. Mr Ward confirmed that the area concerned involved historical and private properties and so it would not be possible to extend the carriageway width.
Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson thanked the Town Council for allowing for this presentation to be given and for the all the questions that had been raised and looked forward to receiving a response from the Town Council in due course.

The presentation ended and 9.10pm.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Twiss, Cllr Barrow and 3 members of the public left the meeting.

Further discussions took place regarding the need for either traffic lights or at least two zebra crossings, possible historical issues, the need for enlarged weight signs and that the Town had waited for a long time for this work which was considered essential and must not be delayed any further.

Cllr Hopkins proposed and IT WAS RESOLVED that The Town Council agreed that Devon County Council should proceed with a roundabout at this stage with a proviso that weight limit signs be added when turning left from Turks Head Lane towards the High Street and that this situation be continuously monitored and reviewed.

The Town Council would like to comment that it had grave concerns that the roundabout proposal was not fully pedestrian friendly but recognised that it was an improvement on the current situation for traffic, and that this proposal was subject to comments from the county archaeologist.

15/106
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that no questions had been received.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.  
15/107
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed members that she had attended a 105th birthday celebration, the Chamber of Commerce supper and the Hospital fete.

There were no questions for the Town Mayor.

15/108
To receive, consider and approve the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting held on 26th May 2015

The minutes were approved and signed as a true record of the meeting.
It was agreed that the Chair of each committee will make it known at the start which councillors were members and which were non members and that non members will have an opportunity to speak through the Chair.

15/109   To resolve the following recommendations from the Policy Committee: 
a) Risk Management

1. Approve the Risk Management Policy with the amendments as highlighted by the Town Clerk
2. Approve the methodology used in expanding the current risk register

3. Include the legend to the Risk Register.

This was proposed by Cllr Perkins and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
b) Scrutiny Committee
Concerns were raised regarding:
· Core committee of 3 being too small

· Whether by excluding the Mayor and Deputy Mayor as ex officio it would be in breach of standing orders

· There would be no pint in the committee and would take powers away from the Mayor

· The need for a maximum number and who would decide who to invite

· Anti-democratic and unnecessary layer

· Not a good recommendation by the SWAP report

· Such a committee would enable more attention to detail

· Ability to provide a good reputation

· Committee should be in place but required more time and thought
· Will move things forward and provide a better understanding

· Would add a level of re-assurance

· Would provide for forward planning thereby giving the Town Council the ability to be presented with options following background research

Cllr Halse proposed that the Town Council proceeded with a Scrutiny Committee; that the Policy Committee reviews the details further and that all councillors provide their comments before the next Policy Committee meeting and IT WAS RESOLVED with 16 in favour and 1 abstention.

       Both members of the press left the meeting.
c) a small working group consisting of Cllr Mountjoy, Cllr Lake and Cllr K Smith work with the Town Clerk to draft a survey and arrange a meeting of the local parishes and then report back to the Policy Committee meeting in June and provide feedback in order for the Committee to prepare a formal response on behalf of the Town Council to the consultation.

Last remaining member of the public left the meeting.

Cllr Coombs was concerned that the Town Council would not be responding. He was reminded that all councillors were able to attend the Policy Committee meeting and contribute and that the Policy Committee had the delegated power to respond to consultations on behalf of the Town Council. The working group had been tasked to seek public opinion and report back to the Policy Committee before a formal response was agreed.
Cllr Kolek informed the Town Council that she will be calling an extra-ordinary meeting on Monday 22nd June in order to approve the Annual Accounts and Annual Return and that an agenda item could be added to draft a response to be included with the Policy Committee’s response.
Cllr Wadsworth proposed that a small working group consisting of Cllr Mountjoy, Cllr Lake and Cllr K Smith work with the Town Clerk to draft a survey and arrange a meeting of the local parishes and then report back to the Policy Committee meeting in June and for the Committee to include the response drafted from the extra-ordinary meeting of 22nd June in order to prepare a formal response on behalf of the Town Council to the consultation. This was seconded by Cllr Halse with unanimous vote and IT WAS RESOLVED.
15/110
To agree the use of Honiton Youth Group’s (HYC) allocation of Parishes Together fund to cover the costs associated with delivering two Youth Club sessions per week as opposed to paying for two senior youth workers for one session per week for one year as originally resolved (minute ref 14/402)

Cllr Brown as Chair of Honiton Youth Group explained that funding for the youth workers had been secured through an unnamed benefactor and asked that the Council amend the original resolution to enable parishes together funding to be used to cover other essential costs such as insurance, training and site safety issues. He confirmed that this would not contradict East Devon District Council’s restrictions for use of the funding.
Cllr Wadsworth proposed that the funds from parishes together be used to deliver two youth club sessions per week. This was seconded by Cllr Hopkins and IT WAS RESOLVED.
15/111
Reports from Members with special responsibilities
Cllr Howard left the meeting.

Cllr Melbourne – Open Space
Cllr Melbourne explained that she was reviewing the deficits in Honiton regarding open spaces in order to produce a list for the s106 officer and requested that councillors provide details in broad terms, no later than 29th June of any project (besides allotments) that may assist improving this deficit.

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths

Cllr Coombs declared a personal interest as project co-ordinator on River Otter project.
Cllr Coombs was concerned about Himalayan Balsam spreading in Tunnel Lane and as funding was being withdrawn for the River Otter project this would only get worse.

Cllr Alder- Chamber of Commerce
The Chamber of Commerce were looking forward to working closely with the Town Council. Future minutes and agendas of Chamber of Commerce meetings will now be sent to the Council office for follow up purposes. The Chamber asked if the coach car parking space could be reserved on market days for coaches and would it be possible for the Town Council to contact coach companies informing them of the parking facilities. The Chamber also apologised for the late invitation for the last event and had plans to do another in December which councillors will be invited to attend.

Cllr Kolek – Dementia Friendly Steering Group

Cllr Kolek attended a recent meeting and informed the Town Council that plans were progressing well and that Dementia Friendly awareness afternoon was organised at the Beehive on Saturday 12th September 2015.

Cllr Howard returned to the meeting.

15/112
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 19th May 2015 – 2nd June 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1.        Turk’s Head Mini Roundabout proposed road closures

East Devon District Council

2. 
The Knowledge issues 1 and 2

3.        Details of the Honiton Community Festival – 11th July 1pm to 4pm

Other

4. 
Historic Town Forum - Newsletter

5. 
Letter from resident (Tremaine Close) regarding suggestions on alteration to the way information is displayed for the income/expenditure spreadsheet

6. 
Letter from resident  (Avenue Mezidon-Cannon) regarding the state of the Town, in particular the state of the roads, grass verges, proliferation of weeds and litter on streets

7. 
Enquiry from Secretary of Honiton U3A regarding provision of loop system at the Beehive

8. 
letter from resident (Craghill Road, Leicester) following a recent visit to Honiton about an incident involving an unmarked gully just along Silver Street on the right coming from the High Street 

9.        Making Parishes Better Places request for information as part of research on impact of Freedom of Information on openness in local government – requires details of committee structure and membership

10. 
Local Council Update – Issue 185 June 2015

11. 
Letter from Trip regarding their disappointment of not obtaining grant funding and request to reconsider


Item 1 – The Town Clerk informed the Town Council of proposed road closures for approximately 3 weeks in order to implement the Turks Head Junction scheme.
Item 11 – The letter from Trip was read by the Town Clerk and Cllr McNally confirmed that 25% of reserves was statutory and should be taken into account.
It was agreed to suspend standing Orders in order to continue the meeting beyond 3 hours.
Cllr Wadsworth left the meeting.
Item 7 – Cllr Coombs asked why the loop system did not work. The Town Clerk informed the Council that this was an item that has been on the snagging list and was being addressed. It was due to the devices installed not having microphones attached and so unable to magnify the sound.

Late correspondence received from 3rd June 2015 to 8th June 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

a) DCC Community News Roundup 8th June 2015

East Devon District Council

b) The Knowledge issue 4 
Other
c) Police and Crime Commissioner’s Monthly Report June 2015

d) Website Enquiry from Honiton resident regarding the number of spoilt ballot papers for St Michael’s ward at the recent town council election

e) Letter of thanks from Headway, Devon for grant received
f) Learning Disability week 15th – 21st June – Bring question to MP, Neil Parish on 19th June at the Beehive

g) Charter Day – Gary Elliot happy to remain on committee and continue chairing and has provided risk assessment and requests a council representative to attend the committee meetings. Also a request for help on the day.

Item g – Cllr Kolek proposed and IT WAS RESOLVED that Mr Gary Elliot remain a member and chair of the Charter Day Committee and that Cllr G Smith be appointed the representative. Cllr G Smith, Cllr Brown and Cllr Taylor also offered to help set up and dismantle on the day.
Cllr Wadsworth returned to the meeting.
Item d – Cllr Coombs considered it very unusual that there were no blank ballot papers for St Pauls. Cllr McNally confirmed that EDDC was overstretched and that some minor mistakes had been made on the reporting but not on the counting.
15/113
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 10.43pm.

Signed Chair






 13th July 2015 


